
 WEST DEER TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION
JANUARY 25, 2018
John Butala called the Meeting to order with the following members in attendance:   Kathy Rojik, Robert Bechtold, Alan Banks, Tim Phelps, and Suzanne Garlena
Absent Members:  Mark Schmidt
Other Attendees: William Payne (Code Enforcement Officer), Scott Shoup (Shoup Engineering) 


   and Supervisors Bev Jordan, Arlind Karpuzi

Minutes from December 21, 2017 were submitted and stand approved.

Zoning Ordinance Updates
It has been a concern of the Planning Commission and the Zoning Officer that the zoning ordinance needed updated.  While the current zoning ordinance made great improvements over the previous one, it is also apparent that it was not user friendly in many sections.  The main intent of making the revisions is to provide clarity not only to administrative personal but to any residents who may need to reference it.  The revisions will provide this clarity as well as correct many grammatical errors, update terminology, and provide standards for new uses/situations not currently addressed.  Mr. Payne has performed the initial review and supplied copies of his suggestions to the Planning Commission as well as Mr. Shoup.  Mr. Shoup has reviewed the changes for Sections 1, 2, 3 and 5 and submitted his review letter dated January 15, 2018. 
The following suggestions have been made by the Planning Commission members, Bill Payne, and Scott Shoup:

Section 1.3:  Added this section to clarify the requirements for a building permit, zoning permit, occupancy permit, and penalties for not obtaining a permit.  
Section 1.3.2:  Mr. Shoup suggested instead of “premade shed” change to “prefabricated shed”.  Mr. Banks would like to add prefabricated and to exclude children’s playground equipment (i.e., swing sets) in the definition of Structure.
Sections 1.3.4 & 1.3.5:  Mr. Payne added a penalty for failure to comply with Section 1.3 (if resident did not receive building permit).  Mr. Payne stated that the penalties he suggested where both fair and forgiving to all affected.  The $100 minimum would be a deterrent for zoning permits such as fences or sheds but not overwhelming.  The doubling of the permit cost for large structures such as a home or garage may be more significant than the minimum cost but would not be overwhelming.  As an example, the permit fee for a new 1500 square foot home is only $549 in West Deer so the penalty for building a new 1500 Square foot home without a permit would be an additional $549. There was discussion on the penalties proposed as well as neighboring communities’ consequences for not getting a permit. Mr. Phelps asked what are the consequences for not obtaining a building permit in other neighboring communities.  Mr. Payne answered that most municipalities require the structure to be removed. He also stated that it is in the best interest of the resident to get a permit.  
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It ensures that they follow the local zoning to avoid possible future neighbor disputes.  If it is a larger structure or addition, a permit with the required inspections ensures the structure was built to code.  Some banks will not re-finance or loan money on homes who have had unpermitted work done.    

Section 5.1:  Mr. Payne proposed to add a new district:  P for Park.  Park is shown on zoning map but not listed anywhere in the zoning ordinance.  Bairdford Park and Deer Lakes Park are the only listed parks on the map.  Will need to add the smaller Township parks (Blanchard, Russellton) to map.  Discussion was held on setbacks for Park.  Concluded that a definition for Park is needed and to research setbacks.
Article V:  All agreed to delete reference to Floodplain/Conservation District including Section 5.2.2, 5.2.3, 5.2.4 and any references to these sections.  These sections were previously repealed by the standalone Ordinance # 400.  
Section 5.4:  Mr. Payne suggested changing duplex in R-4 district from conditional use to permitted use as many of the original “coal” houses are being bought and made into duplexes. Mr. Payne state that many of the “coal” houses are in need of repair and/or updating.  This new trend is giving the “coal” towns a new look and helps to avoid future demolition of the aging homes in those areas.  Mr. Shoup proposed to amend Section 5.5.1 (Table) to add duplex in R-4 district with all utilities.  Discussion on the non-conformity section to allow existing single family to be converted into duplexes took place.  Mr. Butala added the suggestion that the framework for duplexes needs to be improved in order to enforce and stipulate duplexes and not multi-family.   Mr. Payne stated that in the R-4 zoning district there are not many homes large enough to accommodate a multi-family home.   Per Mr. Payne - allow only duplexes in R-4 district and if multi-family units are requested, the applicant would need to apply for a variance through the Zoning Hearing Board.  There was a discussion on placing a minimum square feet requirement per unit.  
Section 5.4:  Delete Mobile Homes on Section 5.4 (Table) since it is an outdated term.  Replace it with Manufactured/Industrial Homes in the use table. Mr. Shoup explained that this would limit mobile homes to mobile home parks only.  He explained that the Township cannot discriminate against manufactured homes but can adopt zoning requirements to ensure that the characteristics of the neighborhood would not be changed by the placement of a manufactured home.  Mr. Payne is awaiting a return call from the PA Department of Community and Economic Development to see if there are any new laws regarding manufactured home placement in regards to zoning.     Presently, the Township’s ordinance states that all mobile homes are to be placed on a peripheral masonry or concrete foundation. Mr. Payne’s recommendation is to require a manufactured home placed outside a mobile home park be placed on either a full basement or a crawl space foundation as well as to have a pitched roof.  Suggested by Mr. Bechtold to include architecture standards (brick façade instead of metal skirting) be enforced on mobile homes as is for all other new buildings.  Mr. Phelps feels those requirements would be punishing mobile home owners that need to place mobile homes on piers and has skirting.  The foundation or brick façade would add a substantial cost to the owner.  There was also discussion of allowing mobile homes with skirting in circumstances that would not change the characteristic of the neighborhood such as a large parcel with few surrounding neighbors.  
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Section 5.4:  add Beekeeping and Birds of Prey as accessory use.  Will need to change text color to reflect Birds of Prey as a new definition to be added to Section 4.2.
Section 5.5.1 footnote:  Per Mr. Shoup suggested the rephrasing of the footnote to provide a clearer understanding.  New footnote shall read “minimum of 30% of net site area exclusive of roads, easements and stormwater management areas.  Space between buildings, in front of buildings and within 30 feet behind buildings cannot be common open space.”  

Additional comments/reviews:
· Needs discussion on PRD and cluster section.

· Assign priorities to review (i.e., place of assembly, event spaces, PRD, cluster developments).

· Address medical marijuana grow centers and dispensaries in zones.

· Should retail space over 10,000 sq.ft. be limited to SU and conditional use?  (Will leave as conditional use for now.)
· Should microbreweries be regulated?  (Research Richland Township for regulations that have been adopted for this item.)
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